ADDENDUM TO REPORT FS17/03

RECOVERY OF HOUSING BENEFIT OVERPAYMENTS 

IMPROVED PERFORMANCE

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1 Housing Benefit Overpayments occur for the following reasons.

· Fraudulent Overpayments  

· This is where a claimant defrauds the Benefit system e.g. working and claiming benefits.

· Claimant Error Overpayments
· Claimant fails to disclose/late advising of changes of circumstances affecting Benefit determination e.g. increase in pay.

· Local Authority Error
· Where the Council has made an error in calculating benefit determination.

1.2 In most cases of fraud or claimant error the Council must attempt to recover the overpaid benefit.

1.3
Up to April 2000 the Housing Department were responsible for recovering Housing  Benefit Overpayments from Council tenant claimants.  Due to recovery policies giving priority to recovering current rent arrears, very few housing benefit overpayment were recovered.  Private tenant rent allowance overpayments recovery was administered by the Revenues Division with collection rates exceeding 50%.

1.4 
The Benefit Fraud Inspectorate (BFI) highlighted Housing’s poor overpayment recovery performance in its report on the Council’s Benefits Administration in 1999/2000.  The BFI recommended that a dedicated Overpayments team be set up within the Revenue Division to administer and recover all overpayments.

2.
DEDICATED OVERPAYMENT RECOVERY TEAM

A dedicated overpayments recovery team was set up in April 2000 and the initiative has been very successful.  Recovery trends suggest that the Council’s General Fund is benefiting by approximately £200,000 p.a. in additional income due to the more effective recovery procedures being followed (net of subsidy regulation changes effecting overpayments).

3. ACCOUNTING FOR HOUSING BENEFIT OVERPAYMENTS RECOVERED

3.1 Up until 2002/03 income received from housing benefit overpayments administration was credited to benefits subsidy grant income i.e. the success of the recovery initiative was contained within the overall benefits subsidy income.

3.2 Work undertaken by the Accountancy Manager in deaggregating overpayments recovery from subsidy has revealed that net income budgets for benefit overpayment recoveries should be increased by £200,000 to reflect increased recovery success.

3.3 These adjustments will be actioned as part of the revised 2003/04 budget estimates in November 2003.

3.4 Overall the net effect of increased Benefits Overpayment Recovery performance is an additional £200,000 per annum in income to the Council which could be used to support other Council initiatives.

3.5 However it should be noted that the Department of Works and Pensions is continually revising benefit regulations.  The introduction of pension credits and more importantly the ending of fixed benefit periods is likely to reduce the number and value of overpayments raised (and therefore recovered).  If this additional income is used to support other Council initiatives and in the future overpayment recovery income falls, other sources of funding would be required to support Council expenditure on service provision.
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